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It is sometimes held that there is something in the nature of religious faith
itself that renders it useless or undesirable to reason objectively in support
of such faith, even if the reasoning should happen to have considerable
plausibility. Soren Kierkegaard's Concluding Unscientific Postscript is probably
the document most commonly cited as representative of this view. In the present
essay I shall discuss three arguments for the view. I call them the
Approximation Argument, the Postponement Argument, and the Passion Argument; and
I suggest they can all be found in the Postscript. I shall try to show that the
Approximation Argument is a bad argument. The other two will not be so easily
disposed of, however. I believe they show that Kierkegaard's conclusion, or
something like it, does indeed follow from a certain conception of
religiousness-a conception which has some appeal, although for reasons which I
shall briefly suggest, I am not prepared to accept it.
Kierkegaard uses the word 'objective' and its cognates in several senses, most
of which need not concern us here. We are interested in the sense in which he
uses it when he says, "it is precisely a misunderstanding to seek an objective
assurance," and when he speaks of "an objective uncertainty held fast in the
appropriation-process of the most passionate inwardness" (pp. 41, 182).1 Let us
say that a piece of reasoning, R, is objective reasoning just in case every (or
almost every) intelligent, fair-minded, and sufficiently informed person would
regard R as showing or tending to show (in the circumstances in which R is used,
and to the extent claimed in R) that R's conclusion is true or probably true.
Uses of 'objective' and 'objectively' in other contexts can be understood from
their relation to this one; for example, an objective uncertainty is a
proposition which cannot be shown by objective reasoning to be certainly true.

I. The Approximation Argument
"Is it possible to base an eternal happiness upon historical knowledge?" is one
of the central questions in the Postscript. and in the Philosophical Fragments
to which it is a "postscript." Part of Kierkegaard's answer to the question is
that it is not possible to base an eternal happiness on objective reasoning
about historical facts.
For nothing is more readily evident than that the greatest attainable

certainty with respect to anything historical is merely an approximation.
And an approximation. when viewed as a basis for an eternal happiness, is
wholly inadequate, since the incommensurability makes a result impossible
(p. 25).
Kierkegaard maintains that it is possible, however, to base an eternal happiness
on a belief in historical facts that is independent of objective evidence for
them, and that that is what one must do in order to be a Christian. This is the
Approximation' Argument for the proposition that Christian faith cannot be based
on objective reasoning.2 (It is assumed that some belief about historical facts
is an essential part of Christian faith, so that if religious faith cannot be
based on objective historical reasoning, then Christian faith cannot be based on
objective reasoning at all.) Let us examine the argument in detail.
Its first premise is Kierkegaard's claim that "the greatest attainable certainty
with respect to anything historical is merely an approximation." I take him to
mean that historical evidence, objectively considered, never completely excludes
the possibility of error. "It goes without saying," he claims, "that it is
impossible in the case of historical problems to reach an objective decision so
certain that no doubt could disturb it" (p. 41). For Kierkegaard's purposes it
does not matter how small the possibility of error is, so long as it is finitely
small (that is, so long as it is not literally infinitesimal). He insists (p.
31) that his Approximation Argument makes no appeal to the supposition that the
objective evidence for Christian historical beliefs is weaker than the objective
evidence for any other historical belief. The argument turns on a claim about
all historical evidence. The probability of error in our belief that there was
an American Civil War in the nineteenth century, for instance, might be as small
as 1/10 to the two millionth power; that would be a large enough chance of error
for Kierkegaard's argument.
It might be disputed, but let us assume for the sake of argument that there is
some such finitely small probability of error in the objective grounds for all
historical beliefs, as Kierkegaard held. This need not keep us from saying that
we "know," and it is "certain," that there was an American Civil War. For such
an absurdly small possibility of error is as good as no possibility of error at
all, "for all practical intents and purposes," as we might say. Such a
possibility of error is t09 small to be worth worrying about.
But would it be too small to be worth worrying about if we had an infinite
passionate interest in the question about the Civil War? If we have an infinite
passionate interest in something, there is no limit to how important it is to
us. (The nature of such an interest will be discussed more fully in section
III.) Kierkegaard maintains that in relation to an infinite passionate interest
no possibility of error is too small to be worth worrying about. "In relation to
an eternal happiness, and an infinite passionate interest in its behalf (in
which latter alone the former can exist), an iota is of importance, of infinite
importance. . ." (p. 28). This is the basis for the second premise of the
Approximation Argument, which is Kierkegaard's claim that "an approximation,
when viewed as a basis for an eternal happiness, is wholly inadequate" (p. 25).
"An approximation is essentially incommensurable with an infinite personal
interest in an eternal happiness" (p. 26).
At this point in the argument it is important to have some understanding of
Kierkegaard's conception of faith, and the way in which he thinks faith excludes

doubt. Faith must be decisive; in fact it seems to consist in a sort of
decision-making. "The conclusion of belief is not so much a conclusion as a
resolution, and it is for this reason that belief excludes doubt.,,3 The
decision of faith is a decision to disregard the possibility of error--to act on
what is believed, without hedging one's bets to take account of any possibility
of error.
To disregard the possibility of error is not to be unaware of it, or fail to
consider it, or lack anxiety about it. Kierkegaard insists that the believer
must be keenly aware of the risk of error. "If I wish to preserve myself in
faith I must constantly be intent upon holding fast the objective uncertainty,
so as to remain out upon the deep, over seventy thousand fathoms of water, still
preserving my faith" (p. 182).
For Kierkegaard, then, to ask whether faith in a historical fact can be based on
objective reasoning is to ask whether objective reasoning can justify one in
disregarding the possibility of error which (he thinks) historical evidence
always leaves. Here another aspect of Kierkegaard's conception of faith plays
its part in the argument. He thinks that in all genuine religious faith the
believer is infinitely interested in the object of his faith. And he thinks it
follows that objective reasoning cannot justify him in disregarding any
possibility of error about the object of faith, and therefore cannot lead him
all the way to religious faith where a historical fact is concerned. The
farthest it could lead him is to the conclusion that if he had only a certain
finite (though very great) interest in the matter, the possibility of error
would be too small to be worth worrying about and he would be justified in
disregarding it. But faith disregards a possibility of error that is worth
worrying about, since an infinite interest is involved. Thus faith requires a
"leap" beyond the evidence, a leap that cannot be justified by objective
reasoning (cf p. 90).
There is something right in what Kierkegaard is saying here, but his
Approximation Argument is a bad argument. He is right in holding that grounds of
doubt which may be insignificant for most practical purposes can be extremely
troubling for the intensity of a religious concern, and that it may require
great decisiveness, or something like courage, to overcome them religiously. But
he is mistaken in holding that objective reasoning could not justify one in
disregarding any possibility of error about something in which one is infinitely
interested.
The mistake, I believe, lies in his overlooking the fact that there are at least
two different reasons one might have for disregarding a possibility of error.
The first is that the possibility is too small to be worth worrying about. The
second is that the risk of not disregarding the possibility of error would be
greater than the risk of disregarding it. Of these two reasons only the first is
ruled out by the infinite passionate interest.
I will illustrate this point with two examples, one secular and one religious. A
certain woman has a very great (though not infinite) interest in her husband's
love for her. She rightly judges that the objective evidence available to her
renders it 99.9 percent probable that he loves her truly. The intensity of her
interest is sufficient to cause her some anxiety over the remaining 1/1,000
chance that he loves her not; for her this chance is not too small to be worth
worrying about. (Kierkegaard uses a similar example to support his Approximation

Argument; see p. 511). But she (very reasonably) wants to disregard the risk of
error, in the sense of not hedging her bets, if he does love her. This desire is
at least as strong as her desire not to be deceived if he does not love her.
Objective reasoning should therefore suffice to bring her to the conclusion that
she ought to disregard the risk of error, since by not disregarding it she would
run 999 times as great a risk of frustrating one of these desires.
Or suppose you are trying to base your eternal happiness on your relation to
Jesus, and therefore have an infinite passionate interest in the question
whether he declared Peter and his episcopal successors to be infallible in
matters of religious doctrine. You want to be committed to whichever is the true
belief on this question, disregarding any possibility of error in it. And
suppose, just for the sake of argument, that objective historical evidence
renders it 99 percent probable that Jesus did declare Peter and his successors
to be infallible--or 99 percent probable that he did not--for our present
discussion it does not matter which. The one percent chance of error is enough
to make you anxious, in view of your infinite interest. But objective reasoning
leads to the conclusion that you ought to commit yourself to the more probable
opinion, disregarding the risk of error, if your strongest desire in the matter
is to be so committed to the true opinion. For the only other way to satisfy
this desire would be to commit yourself to the less probable opinion,
disregarding the risk of error in it. The first way will be successful if and
only if the more probable opinion is true, and the second way if and only if the
less probable opinion is true. Surely it is prudent to do what gives you a 99
percent chance of satisfying your strong desire, in preference to what gives you
only a one percent chance of satisfying it.
In this argument your strong desire to be committed to the true opinion is
presupposed. The reasonableness of this desire may depend on a belief for which
no probability can be established by purely historical reasoning, such as the
belief that Jesus is God. But any difficulties arising from this point are
distinct from those urged in the Approximation Argument, which itself
presupposes the infinite passionate interest in the historical question.
There is some resemblance between my arguments in these examples and Pascal's
famous Wager argument. But whereas Pascal's argument turns on weighing an
infinite interest against a finite one, mine turn on weighing a large chance of
success against a small one. An argument closer to Pascal's will be discussed in
section IV.
The reader may well have noticed in the foregoing discussion some unclarity
about what sort of justification is being demanded and given for religious
beliefs about historical facts. There are at least two different types of
question about a proposition which I might try to settle by objective reasoning:
(1) Is it probable that the proposition is true? (2) In view of the evidence
which I have for and against the proposition, and my interest in the matter, is
it prudent for me to have faith in the truth of the proposition, disregarding
the possibility of error? Correspondingly, we may distinguish two ways in which
a belief can be based on objective reasoning. The proposition believed may be
the conclusion of a piece of objective reasoning, and accepted because it is
that. We may say that such a belief is objectively probable. Or one might hold a
belief or maintain a religious faith because of a piece of objective reasoning
whose conclusion is that it would be prudent, morally right, or otherwise
desirable for one to hold that belief or faith. In this latter case let us say

that the belief is objectively advantageous. It is clear that historical beliefs
can be objectively probable; and in the Approximation Argument, Kierkegaard does
not deny Christian historical beliefs can be objectively probable. His thesis
is, in effect, that in view of an infinite passionate interest in their subject
matter, they cannot be objectively advantageous, and therefore cannot be fully
justified objectively, even if they are objectively probable. It is this thesis
that I have attempted to refute. I have not been discussing the question whether
Christian historical beliefs are objectively probable.

II. The postponement Argument
The trouble with objective historical reasoning, according to the Approximation
Argument, is that it cannot yield complete certainty. But that is not
Kierkegaard's only complaint against it as a basis for religious faith. He also
objects that objective historical inquiry is never completely finished, so that
one who seeks to base his faith on it postpones his religious commitment
forever. In the process of historical research "new difficulties arise and are
overcome, and new difficulties again arise. Each generation inherits from its
predecessor the illusion that the method is quite impeccable, but the learned
scholars have not yet succeeded. . . and so forth. . . . The infinite personal
passionate interest of the subject . . . vanishes more and more, because the
decision is postponed, and postponed as following directly upon the result of
the learned inquiry" (p. 28). As soon as we take "an historical document" as
"our standard for the determination of Christian truth," we are "involved in a
parenthesis whose conclusion is everlastingly prospective" (p. 28)--that is, we
are involved in a religious digression which keeps religious commitment forever
in the future.4
Kierkegaard has such fears about allowing religious faith to rest on any
empirical reasoning. The danger of postponement of commitment arises not only
from the uncertainties of historical scholarship, but also in connection with
the design argument for God's existence. In the Philosophical Fragments
Kierkegaard notes some objections to the attempt to prove God's existence from
evidence of "the wisdom in nature, the goodness, the wisdom in the governance of
the world," and then says, "even if I began I would never finish, and would in
addition have to live constantly in suspense, lest something so terrible should
suddenly happen that my bit of proof would be demolished."5 What we have before
us is a quite general sort of objection to the treatment of religious beliefs as
empirically testable. On this point many analytical philosophers seem to agree
with Kierkegaard. Much discussion in recent analytical philosophy of religion
has proceeded from the supposition that religious beliefs are not empirically
testable. I think it is far from obvious that that supposition is correct; and
it is interesting to consider arguments that may be advanced to support it.
Kierkegaard's statements suggest an argument that I call the Postponement
Argument. Its first premise is that one cannot have an authentic religious faith
without being totally committed to it. In order to be totally committed to a
belief, in the relevant sense, one must be determined not to abandon the belief
under any circumstances that one recognizes as epistemically possible.
The second premise is that one cannot yet be totally committed to any belief
which one bases on an inquiry in which one recognizes any possibility of a
future need to revise the results. Total commitment to any belief so based will
necessarily be postponed. I believe that this premise, suitably interpreted, is

true. Consider the position of someone who regards himself as committed to a
belief on the basis of objective evidence, but who recognizes some possibility
that future discoveries will destroy the objective justification of the belief.
We must ask how he is disposed to react in the event, however unlikely, that the
objective basis of his belief is overthrown. Is he prepared to abandon the
belief in that event? If so, he is not totally committed to the belief in the
relevant sense. But if he is determined to cling to his belief even if its
objective justification is taken away, then he is not basing the belief on the
objective justification--or at least he is not basing it solely on the
justification.6
The conclusion to be drawn from these two premises is that authentic religious
faith cannot be based on an inquiry in which one recognizes any possibility of a
future need to revise the results. We ought to note that this conclusion
embodies two important restrictions on the scope of the argument.
In the first place, we are not given an argument that authentic religious faith
cannot have an objective justification that is subject to possible future
revision. What we are given is an argument that the authentic believer's holding
of his religious belief cannot depend entirely on such a justification.
In the second place, this conclusion applies only to those who recognize some
epistemic possibility that the objective results which appear to support their
belief may be overturned. I think it would be unreasonable to require, as part
of total commitment, a determination with regard to one's response to
circumstances that one does not recognize as possible at all. It may be,
however, that one does not recognize such a possibility when one ought to.
Kierkegaard needs one further premise in order to arrive at the conclusion that
authentic religious faith cannot without error be based on any objective
empirical reasoning. This third premise is that in every objective empirical
inquiry there is always, objectively considered, some epistemic possibility that
the results of the inquiry will need to be revised in view of new evidence or
new reasoning. I believe Kierkegaard makes this assumption; he certainly makes
it with regard to historical inquiry. From this premise it follows that one is
in error if in any objective empirical inquiry one does not recognize any
possibility of a future need to revise the results. But if one does recognize
such a possibility, then according to the conclusion already reached in the
Postponement Argument, one cannot base an authentic religious faith on the
inquiry.
Some philosophers might attack the third premise of this argument; and certainly
it is controversial. But I am more inclined to criticize the first premise.
There is undoubtedly something plausible about the claim that authentic
religious faith must involve a commitment so complete that the believer is
resolved not to abandon his belief under any circumstances that he regards as
epistemically possible. If you are willing to abandon your ostensibly religious
beliefs for the sake of objective inquiry, mightn't we justly say that objective
inquiry is your real religion, the thing to which you are most deeply committed?
There is also
commonly been
to be humble,
insight, even

something plausible to be said on the other side, however. It has
thought to be an important part of religious ethics that one ought
teachable, open to correction, new inspiration, and growth of
(and perhaps especially) in important religious beliefs. That view

would have to be discarded if we were to concede to Kierkegaard that the heart
of commitment in religion is an unconditional determination not to change in
one's important religious beliefs. In fact I think there is something radically
wrong with this conception of religious commitment. Faith ought not to be
thought of as unconditional devotion to a belief. For in the first place the
object of religious devotion is not a belief or attitude of one's own, but God.
And in the second place it may be doubted that religious devotion to God can or
should be completely unconditional. God's love for sinners is sometimes said to
be completely unconditional, not being based on any excellence or merit of
theirs. But religious devotion to God is generally thought to be based on his
goodness and love. It is the part of the strong, not the weak, to love
unconditionally. And in relation to God we are weak.

III. The Passion Argument
In Kierkegaard's statements of the Approximation Argument and the Postponement
Argument it is assumed that a system of religious beliefs might be objectively
probable. It is only for the sake of argument, however, that Kierkegaard allows
this assumption. He really holds that religious faith, by its very nature, needs
objective improbability. "Anything that is almost probable, or probable, or
extremely and emphatically probable, is something [one] can almost know, or as
good as know, or extremely and emphatically almost know--but it is impossible to
believe" (p. 189). Nor will Kierkegaard countenance the suggestion that religion
ought to go beyond belief to some almost-knowledge based on probability. "Faith
is the highest passion in a man. There are perhaps many in every generation who
do not even reach it, but no one gets further.,,7 It would be a betrayal of
religion to try to go beyond faith. The suggestion that faith might be replaced
by "probabilities and guarantees" is for the believer "a temptation to be
resisted with all his strength" (p.15). The attempt to establish religious
beliefs on a foundation of objective probability is therefore no service to
religion, but inimical to religion's true interests. The approximation to
certainty which might be afforded by objective probability is rejected, not only
for the reasons given in the Approximation Argument and Postponement Argument,
but also from a deeper motive, "since on the contrary it behooves us to get rid
of introductory guarantees of security, proofs from consequences, and the whole
mob of public pawnbrokers and guarantors, so as to permit the absurd to stand
out in all its clarity--in order that the individual may believe if he wills it;
I merely say that it must be strenuous in the highest degree so to believe" (p.
190).
As this last quotation indicates, Kierkegaard thinks that religious belief ought
to be based on a strenuous exertion of the will-a passionate striving. His
reasons for thinking that objective probability is religiously undesirable have
to do with the place of passion in religion, and constitute what I call the
Passion Argument. The first premise of the argument is that the most essential
and the most valuable feature of religiousness is passion, indeed an infinite
passion, a passion of the greatest possible intensity. The second premise is
that an infinite passion requires objective improbability. And the conclusion
therefore is that that which is most essential and most valuable in
religiousness requires objective improbability.
My discussion of this argument will have three parts. (a) First 1 will try to
clarify, very briefly, what it is that is supposed to be objectively improbable.
(b) Then we will consider Kierkegaard's reasons for holding that infinite

passion requires objective improbability. In so doing we will also gain a
clearer understanding of what a Kierkegaardian infinite passion is. (c) Finally
I will discuss the first premise of the argument--although issues will arise at
that point which 1 do not pretend to be able to settle by argument.
(a) What are the beliefs whose improbability is needed by religious passion?
Kierkegaard will hardly be satisfied with the improbability of just any one
belief; it must surely be at least an important belief. On the other hand it
would clearly be preposterous to suppose that every belief involved in
Christianity must be objectively improbable. (Consider, for example, the belief
that the man Jesus did indeed live.) 1 think that what is demanded in the
Passion Argument is the objective improbability of at least one belief which
must be true if the goal sought by the religious passion is to be attained.
(b) We can find in the Postscript suggestions of several reasons for thinking
that an infinite passion needs objective improbability. The two that seem to be
most interesting have to do with (i) the risks accepted and (ii) the costs paid
in pursuance of a passionate interest.
One reason that Kierkegaard has for valuing objective improbability is that it
increases the risk attaching to the religious life, and risk is so essential for
the expression of religious passion that "without risk there is no faith" (p.
182); About the nature of an eternal happiness, the goal of religious striving,
Kierkegaard says "there is nothing to be said. . . except that it is the good
which is attained by venturing everything absolutely" (p. 382).
But what then does it mean to venture? A venture, is the precise correlative
of an uncertainty; when the certainty is there the venture becomes
impossible. . . . If what 1 hope to gain by venturing is itself certain, 1 do
not risk or venture, but make an exchange. . . . No, if 1 am in truth
resolved to venture, in truth resolved to strive for the attainment of the
highest good, the uncertainty must be there, and 1. must have room to move,
so to speak. But the largest space 1 can obtain, where there is room for the
most vehement gesture of the passion that embraces the infinite, is
uncertainty of knowledge with respect to an eternal happiness, or the certain
knowledge that the choice is in the finite sense a piece of madness: now
there is room, now you can venture! (pp. 380-82)
How is it that objective improbability provides the largest space for the most
vehement gesture of infinite passion? Consider two cases. (A) You plunge into a
raging torrent to rescue from drowning someone you love, who is crying for help.
(B) You plunge into a raging torrent in a desperate attempt to rescue someone
you love, who appears to be unconscious and may already have drowned. In both
cases you manifest a passionate interest in saving the person, risking your own
life in order to do so. But 1 think Kierkegaard would say there is more passion
in the second case than in the first. For in the second case you risk your life
on what is, objectively considered, a smaller chance that you will be able to
save your loved one. A greater passion is required for a more desperate attempt.
A similar assessment may be made of the following pair of cases. (A') You stake
everything on your faith in the truth of Christianity, knowing that it is
objectively 99 percent probable that Christianity is true. (B') You stake
everything on your faith in the truth of Christianity, knowing that the truth of
Christianity is, objectively, possible but so improbable that its probability

is, say, as small as 1/10 to the two millionth power. There is passion in both
cases, but Kierkegaard will say that there is more passion in the second case
than in the first. For to venture the same stake (namely, everything) on a much
smaller chance of success shows greater passion.
Acceptance of risk can thus be seen as a measure of the intensity of passion. I
believe this provides us with one way of understanding what Kierkegaard means
when he calls religious passion "infinite." An infinite passionate interest in x
is an interest so strong that it leads one to make the greatest possible
sacrifices in order to obtain x, on the smallest possible chance of success. The
infinity of the passion is shown in that there is no sacrifice so great one will
not make it, and no chance of success so small one will not act on it. A passion
which is infinite in this sense requires, by its very nature, a situation of
maximum risk for its expression.
It will doubtless be objected that this argument involves a misunderstanding of
what a passionate interest is. Such an interest is a disposition. In order to
have a great passionate interest it is not necessary actually to make a great
sacrifice with a small chance of success; all that is necessary is to have such
an intense interest that one would do so if an appropriate occasion should
arise. It is therefore a mistake to say that there is more passion in case (B)
than in case (A), or in (B') than in (A'). More passion is shown in (B) than in
(A), and in (B') than in (A'); but an equal passion may exist in cases in which
there is no occasion to show it.
This objection may well be correct as regards what we normally mean by
"passionate interest." But that is not decisive for the argument. The crucial
question is what part dispositions, possibly unactualized, ought to play in
religious devotion. And here we must have a digression about the position of the
Postscript on this question--a position that is complex at best and is not
obviously consistent.
In the first place I do not think that Kierkegaard would be prepared to think of
passion, or a passionate interest, as primarily a disposition that might remain
unactualized. He seems to conceive of passion chiefly as an intensity in what
one actually does and feels. "Passion is momentary" (p. 178), although capable
of continual repetition. And what is momentary in such a way that it must be
repeated rather than protracted is presumably an occurrence rather than a
disposition. It agrees with this conception of passion that Kierkegaard
idealizes a life of "persistent striving," and says that the religious task is
to "exercise" the God-relationship and to give "existential expression" to the
religious choice (pp. 110, 364, 367).
All of this supports the view that what Kierkegaard means by "an infinite
passionate interest" is a pattern of actual decision-making in which one
continually exercises and expresses one's religiousness by making the greatest
possible sacrifices on the smallest possible chance of success. In order to
actualize such a pattern of life one needs chances of success that are as small
as possible. That is the room that is required for "the most vehement gesture"
of infinite passion.
But on the other hand Kierkegaard does allow a dispositional element in the
religious life, and even precisely in the making of the greatest possible
sacrifices. We might suppose that if we are to make the greatest possible

sacrifices in our religious devotion, we must do so by abandoning all worldly
interests and devoting all our time and attention to religion. That is what
monasticism attempts to do, as Kierkegaard sees it; and (in the Postscript, at
any rate) he rejects the attempt, contrary to what our argument to this point
would have led us to expect of him. He holds that "resignation" (pp. 353, 367)
or "renunciation" (pp. 362, 386) of all finite ends is precisely the first thing
that religiousness requires; but he means a renunciation that is compatible with
pursuing and enjoying finite ends (pp. 362-71). This renunciation is the
practice of a sort of detachment; Kierkegaard uses the image of a dentist
loosening the soft tissues around a tooth, while it is still in place, in
preparation for pulling it (p. 367). It is partly a matter of not treating
finite things with a desperate seriousness, but with a certain coolness or
humor, even while one pursues them (pp. 368, 370).
This coolness is not just a disposition. But the renunciation also has a
dispositional aspect. "Now if for any individual an eternal happiness is his
highest good, this will mean that all finite satisfactions are volitionally
relegated to the status of what may have to be renounced in favor of an eternal
happiness" (p. 350). The volitional relegation is not a disposition but an act
of choice. The object of this choice, however, appears to be a dispositional
state--the state of being such that one would forgo any finite satisfaction if
it were religiously necessary or advantageous to do so.
It seems clear that Kierkegaard, in the Postscript, is willing to admit a
dispositional element at one point in the religious venture, but not at another.
It is enough in most cases, he thinks, if one is prepared to cease for the sake
of religion from pursuing some finite end; but it is not enough that one would
hold to one's belief in the face of objective improbability. The belief must
actually be improbable, although the pursuit of the finite need not actually
cease. What is not clear is a reason for this disparity. The following
hypothesis, admittedly somewhat speculative as interpretation of the text, is
the best explanation I can offer.
The admission of a dispositional element in the religious renunciation of the
finite is something to which Kierkegaard seems to be driven by the view that
there is no alternative to it except idolatry. For suppose one actually ceases
from all worldly pursuits and enters a monastery. In the monastery one would
pursue a number of particular ends (such as getting up in the middle of the
night to say the offices) which, although religious in a way ("churchy," one
might say), are still finite. The absolute telos or end of religion is no more
to be identified with them than with the ends pursued by an alderman (pp. 36271). To pretend otherwise would be to make an idolatrous identification of the
absolute end with some finite end. An existing person cannot have sacrificed
everything by actually having ceased from pursuing all ends. For as long as he
lives and acts he is pursuing some finite end. Therefore his renouncing
everything finite must be at least partly dispositional.
Kierkegaard does not seem happy with this position. He regards it as of the
utmost importance that the religious passion should come to expression. The
problem of finding an adequate expression for a passion for an infinite end, in
the face of the fact that in every concrete action one will be pursuing some
finite end, is treated in the Postscript as the central problem of religion (see
especially pp. 386-468). If the sacrifice of everything finite must remain
largely dispositional, then perhaps it is all the more important to Kierkegaard

that the smallness of the chance for which it is sacrificed should be fully
actual, so that the infinity of the religious passion may be measured by an
actuality in at least one aspect of the religious venture.
(ii) According to Kierkegaard, as I have argued, the intensity of a passion is
measured in part by the smallness of the chances of success that one acts on. It
can also be measured in part by its costliness--that is, by how much one gives
up or suffers in acting on those chances. This second measure can also be made
the basis of an argument for the claim that an infinite passion requires
objective improbability. For the objective improbability of a religious belief,
if recognized, increases the costliness of holding it. The risk involved in
staking everything on an objectively improbable belief gives rise to an anxiety
and mental suffering whose acceptance is itself a sacrifice. It seems to follow
that if one is not staking everything on a belief one sees to be objectively
improbable, one's passion is not infinite in Kierkegaard's sense, since one's
sacrifice could be greater if one did adhere to an improbable belief.
Kierkegaard uses an argument similar to this. For God to give us objective
knowledge of himself, eliminating paradox from it, would be "to lower the price
of the God-relationship."
And even if God could be imagined willing, no man with passion in his heart
could desire it. To a maiden genuinely. in love it could never occur that
she had bought her happiness too dear, but rather that she had not bought
it dear enough. And just as the passion of the infinite was itself the
truth, so in the case of the highest value it holds true that the price is
the value, that a low price means a poor value. . . (p. 207).
Kierkegaard here appears to hold, first, that an increase in the objective
probability of religious belief would reduce its costliness, and second, that
the value of a religious life is measured by its cost. I take it his reason for
the second of these claims is that passion is the most valuable thing in a
religious life and passion is measured by its cost. If we grant Kierkegaard the
requisite conception of an infinite passion, we seem once again to have a
plausible argument for the view that objective improbability is required for
such a passion.
(c) We must therefore consider whether infinite passion, as Kierkegaard
conceives of it, ought to be part of the religious ideal of life. Such a passion
is a striving, or pattern of decision-making, in which, with the greatest
possible intensity of feeling, one continually makes the greatest possible
sacrifices on the smallest possible chance of success. This seems to me an
impossible ideal. I doubt that any human being could have a passion of this
sort, because I doubt that one could make a sacrifice so great that a greater
could not be made, or have a (nonzero) chance of success so small that a smaller
could not be had.
But even if Kierkegaard's ideal is impossible, one might want to try to
approximate it. Intensity of passion might still be measured by the greatness of
sacrifices made and the smallness of chances of success acted on, even if we
cannot hope for a greatest possible or a smallest possible here. And it could be
claimed that the most essential and valuable thing in religiousness is a passion
that is very intense (though it cannot be infinite) by this standard--the more

intense the better. This claim will not support an argument that objective
improbability is absolutely required for religious passion. For a passion could
presumably be very intense, involving great sacrifices and risks of some other
sort, without an objectively improbable belief. But it could still be argued
that objectively improbable religious beliefs enhance the value of the religious
life by increasing its sacrifices and diminishing its chances of success,
whereas objective probability detracts from the value of religious passion by
diminishing its intensity.
The most crucial question about the Passion Argument, then, is whether
maximization of sacrifice and risk are so valuable in religion as to make
objective improbability a desirable characteristic of religious beliefs.
Certainly much religious thought and feeling places a very high value on
sacrifice and on passionate intensity. But the doctrine that it is desirable to
increase without limit, or to the highest possible degree (if there is one) the
cost and risk of a religious life is less plausible (to say the least) than the
view that some degree of cost and risk may add to the value of a religious life.
The former doctrine would set the religious interest at enmity with all other
interests, or at least with the best of them. Kierkegaard is surely right in
thinking that it would be impossible to live without pursuing some finite ends.
But even so it would be possible to exchange the pursuit of better finite ends
for the pursuit of worse ones--for example, by exchanging the pursuit of truth,
beauty, and satisfying personal relationships for the self-flagellating pursuit
of pain. And a way of life would be the costlier for requiring such an exchange.
Kierkegaard does not, in the Postscript, demand it. But the presuppositions of
his Passion Argument seem to imply that such a sacrifice would be religiously
desirable. Such a conception of religion is demonic. In a tolerable religious
ethics some way must be found to conceive of the religious interest as inclusive
rather than exclusive of the best of other interests--including, I think, the
interest in having well-grounded beliefs.

IV. Pascal's Wager and Kierkegaard's Leap
Ironically, Kierkegaard's views about religious passion suggest a way in which
his religious beliefs could be based on objective reasoning-not on reasoning
which would show them to be objectively probable, but on reasoning which shows
them to be objectively advantageous. Consider the situation of a person whom
Kierkegaard would regard as a genuine Christian believer. What would such a
person want most of all? He would want above all else to attain the truth
through Christianity. That is, he would desire both that Christianity be true
and that he himself be related to it as a genuine believer. He would desire that
state of affairs (which we may call S) so ardently that he would be willing to
sacrifice everything else to obtain it, given only the smallest possible chance
of success.
We can therefore construct the following argument, which has an obvious analogy
to Pascal's Wager. Let us assume that there is, objectively, some chance,
however small, that Christianity is true. This is an assumption which
Kierkegaard accepts (p. 31), and I think it is plausible. There are two
possibilities, then: either Christianity is true, or it is false. (Others might
object to so stark a disjunction, but Kierkegaard will not.) If Christianity is
false it is impossible for anyone to obtain S, since S includes the truth of
Christianity. It is only if Christianity is true that anything one does will
help one or hinder one in obtaining S. And if Christianity is true, one will

obtain S just in case one becomes a genuine Christian believer. It seems obvious
that one would increase one's chances of becoming a genuine Christian believer
by becoming one now (if one can), even if the truth of Christian beliefs is now
objectively uncertain or improbable. Hence it would seem to be advantageous for
anyone who can to become a genuine Christian believer now, if he wants S so much
that he would be willing to sacrifice everything else for the smallest possible
chance of obtaining S. Indeed I believe that the argument I have given for this
conclusion is a piece of objective reasoning, and that Christian belief is
therefore objectively advantageous for anyone who wants S as much as a
Kierkegaardian genuine Christian must want it.
Of course this argument does not tend at all to show that it is objectively
probable that Christianity is true. It only gives a practical, prudential reason
for believing, to someone who has a certain desire. Nor does the argument do
anything to prove that such an absolutely overriding desire for S is reasonable.
8 It does show, however, that just as Kierkegaard' s position has more logical
structure than one might at first think, it is more difficult than he probably
realized for him to get away entirely from objective justification.
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